Retired Employees Association of Orange County (REAOC)

October 11, 2017
Regular Board Meeting
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                                     MINUTES

           REAOC Board of Directors’ Meeting

                           OCERS Hearing Room

2223 Wellington Avenue, Santa Ana

Wednesday, October 11, 2017
9:30 AM
I. Called to Order at 9:40 AM by REAOC Co-President Linda Robinson           
Present:  Doug Storm, Linda Robinson, Larry Leaman, Rebecca Guider, Sara Ruckle Harms, Frank Eley, John Iagjian and Gaylan Harris.  Also present are Suzanne Jenicke (for a portion of the meeting), Lou Scarpino (by conference call) and Ilene Bárcenas, Executive Director. There is a quorum.  

Absent: Jan Grimes, Bill Castro, Robin Mattocks        
II. OCERS Presentation
Suzanne Jenicke shared the latest OCERS information with the REAOC Board.   The next regular meeting will be at 1:00 PM next Monday, October 16th (the morning will cover harassment prevention training & the consent calendar).  The Business Plan and Strategic Plan was highlighted at the Strategic Plan meeting.  The media has been asking for information from OCERS so they are going to identify was needs to be produced, what cannot be shared, etc.  Our investment earnings rate year to date is 8.6%.  Item C-11 on the OCERS minute has detailed information about the Strategic Planning off-site meeting.  Suzanne Jenicke stated that Linda Robinson and Doug Storm will have an agenda item to give a REAOC update at the December 18, 2017 meeting.
III. Consent Calendar
A. Board Watch

Board meetings were held September 12 and September 26, 2017.  

September 12th Board of Supervisor Meeting as reported by Stephen Schrieber-Smith to Board Watch Committee Chair Norma Roberts
The Board meeting lasted 3.5 hours.  There were no discussion or action items specifically related to retiree issues.

There were numerous Public comment speakers, mostly about ongoing homeless persons and homeless advocates.  What most of the Board members addressed was regarding the homeless issues.  This was probably due to agenda item 26 approving the renewal of the Midnight Mission to operate the Courtyard homeless shelter in Santa Ana.

September 26th Board of supervisor Meeting as reported by Luisa Camino to Board Watch Committee Chair Norma Roberts.  

Luisa reviewed the agenda, revisions and supplemental documents (including the documents that are available for Item 30 on Legislation).  There were no items of interest specifically for retirees.  The Board declared October the Safety Month.
The October BOS meeting dates will be 17th and 31st of October.
Recommendation:  Receive and file

B. Membership – in advance of the meeting, the REAOC membership report was distributed to all Board members.  Pre-retirement seminars have seen a significant growth in the number of attendees.
Recommendation:  Receive and file

C. Website – Ilene Bárcenas posted regular updates to our page.  She also added information regarding the Hoffy Tour and Experian issues.  There were also several e-mails sent regarding the tour, the news and the Grand Jury solicitation.

Recommendation:  Receive and file

D. Luncheon – our next luncheon will be the holiday luncheon on December 6, 2017.  Ilene Barcenas will not be in attendance due to her vacation.  Robin Mattocks has volunteered to assist checking folks into the luncheon and collecting any monies due.  The proceeds will be deposited upon Ilene Barcenas’ return.  Our celebration winner has not contacted REAOC.  The address on file with REAOC, OCERS and PGA all match.  Ilene Barcenas will send a letter to the winner asking her to contact REAOC.
Motion made by Sara Ruckle Harms and seconded by Larry Leaman to approve the consent calendar as presented.  Motion carried.
IV. Discussion Calendar
A. Approve minutes from the August 9, 2017 meeting

A motion was made by Sara Ruckle Harms and seconded by Frank Eley to approve the August 9, 2017 as written.  Motion carried.
B. August 2017 Operating Report

This item will be discussed at the next REAOC Board meeting.
C. Meeting Reports

1. OCERS

They will be discussing the assumption rates at the next OCERS Board meeting.  There is a discussion of moving the rate to 7.0% (or possibly lower) and lowering the salary assumption at the same time.
2. CRCEA

Lou Scarpino stated that NIRS published “Approving Savers Credit” issue paper.
NCPERS – At their request, Lou Scarpino sent a research proposal that he developed based on discussions he had with Executive Director Hank Kim and Research Director Dr. Michael Kahn at the recent NCPERS Funding Forum.  The proposal addresses a next step strategy and associated research that capitalizes on the NCPER’s answer to a question Lou posed the prior year – specifically, that loss of DB plans would cost the U.S. economy $3.4 trillion by 2025. Linda Robinson confirmed with Lou NCPERS’ intention to utilize their own resources for this and future studies.   Lou added that NCPERS has made a policy decision to expand research activities by overtly providing resources to academic institutions.  This is a counter to DB opponents’ research activities.
Paul Angelo held a webinar for NCPERS and it is available on their website.
CRCEA – Lou Scarpino discussed RPEA involvement with CRCEA and the 20 counties.  He shared how RPEA could become more involved with the 47 Act counties.  They have attended that CRCEA conference and, after discussion, it was decided that it may be more appropriate for CRCEA and RPEA to discuss the mutual involvement at the next conference.
D. Legislative Report

The Governor will finish signing bills on October 15th after which Lou’s monthly Legislative Report will be updated and distributed to the REAOC Board.

Of note:  AB 249, the California Discloser Act, was signed by the Governor.  This imposes new disclosure of funding sources for political advertisements in California.  Larry Leaman noted his understanding that the reporting threshold is $50,000, which creates a potential loophole.

Initiatives – a pension reform initiative, known as the “San Jose model”, is being tracked.
E. The Informer

The December Informer articles were sent to the editor a bit early this time due to Robin Mattocks’ vacation (the deadline for the December edition was October 11th).  If you have any questions for Robin, she can be reached by e-mail.  The deadline for articles for the January edition of the Informer is November 22, 2017.
F. Scholarships - Consider new category of awardee

June Marcott has asked us to consider hardships and obstacles and consider a special category for students who may have these issues.  After discussion, it was decided that it would be very difficult to determine how we would be able to implement this as a category.  It could happen as a special category but not necessarily a regular award.  

Action Item:  John Iagjian will ask Rhonda Biesemeir, the CRCEA Membership Chair if any other County has this special category for their scholarships.

Sara Ruckle Harms suggested that we table this discussion until we see how other counties handle this as type of scholarship award.

G. Pretax payment of Medicare

Gaylan Harris discussed paying for health insurance costs with pre-tax income (both State and Feds) as retirees.  He has explored this issue but he is not sure that this can happen.  He stated that our medical grant is not taxed.  It was suggested that this be shared at the round table or discussed with San Diego County at the CRCEA conference.  After discussion, it was decided that Linda Robinson would just discuss this quietly with Skip Murphy rather than publicize this issue.




H. Presidents’ Message

1. Litigation Update
Linda Robinson, Doug Storm and Gaylan Harris met with Michael Brown on September 12 and 13, 2017.  They discussed the class action lawsuit and the legal rights as far as transparency with the County’s costs on Sharewell and Wellwise.  Michael Brown will look at the latter issue.

He filed an unopposed motion on September 6, 2017 with the panel who heard our case in 2013 to obtain a status. On October 4, 2017, the Clerk of the Court for the Ninth Circuit sent a letter stating that we should be hearing from the Court within 60 days.  On October 6, 2017, Michael Brown filed a 4th notice of additional authority with the Court.  There has been a total of four notices of additional authority that have been sent to the court that would be in our favor based on age discrimination.
2. Health Insurance Issues
Linda Robinson suggested that everyone read the article in the PRJ regarding Health Plans and the MOU.
November 8, 2017, we will have the Open Enrollment meeting with the County Employee Benefits at Mile Square Park.
Action Items:  Ilene Barcenas will contact Mile Square Park to obtain a formal contract for the event and obtain a copy of the table layout.  These will be shared with the Board.  

Linda Robinson and Doug Storm will call Renee Catanzariti to determine if they are ready for the Open Enrollment meeting.  

Ilene Barcenas will contact Stephen Pettee to see if they will be bringing baskets for a raffle.  If so, we will bring raffle tickets.  She will also bring the tri-fold REAOC application to the meeting.
Motion:  Rebecca Guider moved that we buy lunch for the vendors and workers at the Open Enrollment event; seconded by Sara Ruckle Harms.  Motion carried.
3. Other

Pacific Group Agencies Open Enrollment – 16,000 Open Enrollment packets for PGA were mailed out during the week of October 2, 2017.
Hemet luncheon – next Tuesday, October 17, 2017 is the regular luncheon. Linda Robinson asked if anyone would like to attend with her as Doug Storm will not be able to attend.
Gaylan Harris discussed the Stockton ruling.  It is important that we not consider what is in the news media but rather the words within the ruling.  He also talked about the importance of having a positive relationship with our County unions and associations.  

Board badge sample has been received and was shared.  Do we want to order these for all the Board members?  Doug Storm would like to see more of a contrast in colors and have our logo on the badge.
Rebecca Guider and Larry Leaman received a survey from Aging Services Collaborative.  This organization every two years does a survey regarding aging needs in the County.  Rebecca Guider would suggest that we put this on the website or even provide this is an e-mail format.  We would like to know what they are doing with the information. We would want to make sure that the e-mails would be kept very confidential.  
Action Item:  Sara Ruckle Harms will contact the collaborative to see if this would of value.
We will talk more about the Hoffy Tours and future tours at the next meeting.

I. Adjournment.  
A motion was made Frank Eley and seconded by Sara Ruckle Harms to adjourn the meeting at 12:37 PM.  Motion carried.  
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